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I hope this newsletter finds you all well.  The New Year 
has been hectic with CBH/SAA State Meetings and a 
trip to Sacramento for the ISE show. More to follow on 
that stuff.  Let’s get to some highlights for 2020.

By now most of our target archers have shot the 
California State Indoor Target Archery Championship.  
There are a number of locations hosting the event as 
they are every year.  It is my hope that they hosted the 
event by the NFAA and CBH/SAA standing rules.  
There have been some complaints over the last few 
years of hosting sites not adhering to the rules as 
tightly as some would like.  We had some discussion at 
the state meetings about this problem.  Anyone that 
has a complaint please contact me or Dawnel Scott 
and we will address it.  Always remember that you have 
the protest form available to you 
at every site.  If you have a 
legitimate protest, please get a 
copy of your protest to Dawnel 
and we will make a decision if 
necessary.  After all that talk of 
protest, I want to wish everyone 
good luck on shooting a winning 
score.  Many of the Junior 
programs out there are turning out 
some great target archers and I 
know they will do well.

We again hosted the California 
S t a t e T r a d i t i o n a l A r c h e r y 
Championship at Verdugo Hills 
A r c h e r y c l u b i n S o u t h e r n 
California on the weekend of 
February 15th and 16th.  CBH Vice President George 
Papac was the tournament director for this shoot and I 
know it was a success.  

The California State Broadhead Championship will 
once again be held at Tejon Ranch in Lebec, California 
on the weekend of May 16th and 17th.  This has been a 
very successful shoot and money maker for the CBH/
SAA Big Game Club and we look forward to seeing 
everyone there.  The classes and groupings will be the 
same as last year with Cubs shooting field points.  This 
has been a fun destination shoot for many years and 
we want to continue the tradition so come on out.

The CBH/SAA State Field Archery Championship will 
be back up in Redding, CA this year on the weekend of 
June 13th and 14th.  A huge thanks to The Straight 
Arrow Bowhunters for once again hosting this event.  
This will be full Field, Hunter and Animal rounds over 2 
days.  This is a beautiful range and a lot of fun to shoot. 

I know all of the complaints about field archery, but 
it’s a blast competing in this long and sometimes 
grueling event.  It’s a lot of arrows, but well worth 
the effort.  I would really like to see a huge turnout 
for this flagship Field Archery event. 

The CBH/SAA State Marked Yardage 3D 
Championship will once again be held at Cougar 
Mountain Archery Club up near Oroville.  A special 
thanks to Jim Clawson and his group for stepping 
up to host.  Cougar Mountain is a beautiful club and 
everyone had great things to say about this shoot 
last year. CBH/SAA board voted to cut the 
piggyback shoot fee in half this next go around so 
don’t let the cost scare you off this year.  I know 
there was a lot of concern about the cost last year 

b a s e d o n i t b e i n g a 
piggyback shoot.  We have 
really cut that down to a 
much more manageable 
number that should be fair 
for everyone.  This shoot will 
really be worth the drive so 
come on out.  See Second 
VP of Field Dan Stafford for 
additional details.

Oranco Bowmen committed 
to resurrect the old CBH/
SAA State Unmarked 3D for 
2020 and that will be held on 
Sunday June 28th.  This will 
be a piggyback shoot on 
Oranco’s  Firecracker 3D 

shoot that is held on that date every year.  Oranco 
has plenty of camping and it should be a great 
shoot.  Come on out for this one.  We have not held 
the State Unmarked for quite a few years so it 
should be fun to get it going again.  

We will need to wait a couple of months to finalize 
the list of host sites for the CBH/SAA State 900 
Target Championship. I know Karen Keating is 
working to get the list finalized so you can start 
making plans now.  As this is a multi-site 
tournament, I would re-iterate what I said earlier.  
Host clubs please make sure your tournament 
officials are adhering to the rules.  I know Karen 
sends them out with every packet and they are 
available on line as well.  Let’s make sure the 
competition is fair for every shooter in the state.  

(Photo credit Pam Severtson) Continued on page 7
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Your CBH Legislative Representatives

Legislative Information 
By Robert Moore

The next FGC meeting will be held February 20 and 21 in 
Sacramento. No agenda has been posted at this writing but 
mammal and waterfowl regulations ISOR was submitted in 
December. For mammal regulations the tag allotments won’t be 
known until March. Adoption will be at their April meeting. 

The next Wildlife Resources Committee will be held Thursday 
March 5th in Sacramento. The purpose of this meeting is to 
discuss 2020 Simplification of Statewide Inland Fishing 
Regulations proposal. 

Recruitment, Retention and Reactivation (R3) 
CDFW approved a R3 macro plan in early 2019. Stakeholder 
groups have been working within the macro plan to establish 
micro plans to be promoted as on the ground projects. Several 
organizations have implemented classes and hunts for new 
hunters/fishers, veterans and youth. 
CDFW had an awareness campaign of their R3 program at the 
Sacramento International Sportsmen Expo (ISE) January 17 – 18. 
Approximately 23 booths participated with their prospective 
actions and programs within the R3 effort. Think of it as a 
scavenger hunt, new potential hunters/fishers can navigate 
through the Expo to the various participating booths concluding 
at the CDFW booth to receive an outreach bag. 
CBHSAA participated by talking about the organization, 
promoting what we do and shoot a few arrows if they had not 
shot archery before. Friday session had Robert Williams, Chriss 
Bowles and I manning the booth and spoke to a dozen persons 
who specifically haven’t been involved with archery. Saturday 
and Sunday sessions had Chriss, Robert, Richard English and I in 
attendance.    

Legislation 2019/2020, below is a list of bills within the state 
legislature that we continue to track and providing comment on. 
These bills have until the end of 2020 to complete or they die. 
New legislation could be introduced but have to complete by the 
end of the year or they will also die. This is just a partial list of 
bills in the state legislature that could affect sportsmen. January 
24th was the last day to pass out of house of origin to continue or 
the bill dies. Not all information was posted before writing this 
article.  
AB 18 (Levine) – Firearms: Excise Tax 2 year bill; would add 
additional cost to purchasing a firearm. AB 18 was held in 
Assembly Appropriations Committee and not heard. Update: 
Failed to get out of committee, ends. 
AB 276 (Friedman) – Firearms: 2 year bill; Storage, would 
require a person who is 18 years of age or older and who is the 
owner, lessee, renter, or other legal occupant of a residence to 
ensure that any firearm that person owns or controls is securely 
stored against theft or unauthorized access while that person is 
outside that residence. The bill defines a firearm as being 
“securely stored” if it is secured with an operable device that is 
listed on the Department of Justice’s roster of approved firearm 
safety devices and that is identified as appropriate for that firearm 
by reference to either the manufacturer and model of the firearm, 
or to the physical characteristics of the firearm that matches those 
listed on the roster for use with the device.  
AB 284 (Frazier) – Junior Hunting Licenses: Eligibility: Age 
Requirement, 2 year bill; In 2014, AB 1709 – legislation authored 
by Assembly Member Jim Frazier (D/11-Fairfield) was signed 
into law which increased junior hunting license age eligibility

from 15 to 17 years of age. However, that legislation included a 
“sunset” provision which requires the age eligibility to revert to 15 
years on July 1, 2020, unless the provision is extended by 
subsequent legislation. As revised March 26th, AB 284 – 
legislation also authored by Assembly Member Jim Frazier – 
would extend the junior hunting license age eligibility of 17 years 
indefinitely.  
AB 584 (Gallagher) – Sport Fishing Licenses 2 year bill; As 
introduced, AB 584 by Assembly Member James Gallagher 
(R/03-Yuba City) remains a “spot bill” that, as introduced, 
makes non-substantive amendments to a provision of the 
Fish and Game Code which deals with sport fishing licenses. 
Update: Bill has been gut and amended to water conveyance 
for Paradise.   
AB 688 (Chu) – Firearms: Vehicle Storage 2 year bill; 
Current law requires that a handgun in an unattended vehicle 
be either locked in the vehicle’s trunk, in a locked container 
out of plain view, locked in a container that is permanently 
affixed to the vehicle’s interior and not in plain view, or 
locked in a toolbox or utility box. 
As introduced, AB 688 would make those requirements 
applicable to all firearms and would require the firearms to 
be secured to the vehicle’s frame using a steel cable lock or 
chain and padlock, or in a locked container that is secured 
using a steel cable lock or chain and padlock or that is 
permanently affixed to the vehicle.  
AB1305 (Olbernolte) - Junior Hunting Licenses: Eligibility: 
Age Requirement, 2 year bill; see AB284 language above.  
Continued on page 6
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Legislative Information from page 5 Upon introduction in 
mid-June, AB 1305 was sent to Senate Rules Committee for 
referral to the Senate Natural Resources and Water Committee. 
However, due to the bill’s language being highly similar to AB 
284 (which was held in Assembly Appropriations Committee), 
Senate Rules has yet to refer the bill. With the deadline to be 
heard in policy committee being July 10th, AB 1305 is now a 
“two-year” bill which, at best, cannot be heard until early 2020. 
AB 1387 (Wood) – Sport Fishing Licenses: 12 Consecutive 
Month Licenses 2 year bill; would, in addition to offering 
California residents a traditional calendar year fishing license, 
require DFW to offer a license that is valid for 12 consecutive 
months beginning on the date of purchase upon payment of a 
fee that is equal to 130% of the cost of the traditional calendar-
year sport fishing license. AB 1387 would require DFW to 
provide applicants for these licenses the option of signing up for 
automatic renewal of the license by electronic payment and 
would set the fee for licenses issued upon automatic renewal at 
the same price as a calendar-year sport fishing license. 

ROBERT GIVING HIS REPORT AT THE ANNUAL MEETING IN 
JANUARY, PICTURE CREDIT PAM SEVERTSON

CBH/SAA Annual General Meeting
 notes from January 10-12, 2020

By Pam Severtson

The meeting was called to order by President Chriss Bowles, 
Saturday, January 11, 2020 at 8am.  The Pledge of 
Allegiance was started by Joe Dotterer.  The invocation was 
read by Pete Budding and dedicated to Joan Becker and 
Rudy Folds.  Wayne Raupe was appointed as Sgt at Arms.  
The minutes from the previous meeting in 2019 were 
presented.  Joe Dotterer motioned to accept, Kathy Budding 
2nd, passed.

Reports presented;
President by Chriss Bowles, VP by George Papac, Secretary 
by Pam Severtson, Treasurer by Terry Mikesell, 2nd VP Field 
prepared by Daniel Stafford and presented by Pam 
Severtson.  Wayne Raupe asked if the Treasurer’s Report 
was the auditors final report.  Terry Mikesell answered yes.  
Target by Karen Keating, Indoor by Dawnel Scott, Legislative 
Coordinator by Robert Moore.  Robert expanded on his report 
that fundraising is occurring this weekend with wristbands and 
other items.  IBEP by Johnnie Waddles. Newsletter by Lori 
Raupe and expanded on the deadlines for the newsletter 
articles and flyers.  Webmaster by David Bacon explaining 
that we got back the website, cbhsaa.org.  He also advised 
that he will be working on an online registration format for 
state shoots.  NFAA Director by Gary McCain.  NFAA 
Southwest Councilman Tom Daley reported that the “twirling” 
issue is in the RIC and he is on the committee. A question 
was presented whether the Nationals at Darrington is a 3 or 5 
day event.  It was clarified that it will be 3 days, due to the 
limited number of volunteers (7).   Discussion on the financial 
report regarding deposits and placement of income and 
expenses within the Big Game Club.  Discussion on 
newsletter expenses and how to bring this cost down.  It will 
be worked on within the entire body to push email receipt of 
newsletter link.  Joe Dotterer motioned to accept the reports 
as submitted.  Pete Budding 2nd, passed.
CBH/SAA Petitions, those passed;  02-20, 03-20, 04-20, 
05-20, 06-20, 07-20, 08-20, 10-20,12-20, 14-20, 
15-20, 16-20, 18-20, 20-20, 21-20.  Those that did not pass;  
01-20, 13-20, 19-20.  Those amended;  09-20 with the 
following-motion was made by Joe Dotterer and 2nd by Terry 
Mikesell that refunds allowed 2 days before the shoot if 
requested by phone, email, text with a 30% administrative fee 
withheld. 11-20 with the following-motion was made by Joe 
Dotterer and 2nd by Karen Keating to add “or have a 
reciprocal agreement with NFAA on file”.  17-20 with the 
following-Karen Keating motioned and Kathy Budding 2nd,  to 
amend whistle commands “3-collect arrows, 4 or more to 
terminate shooting immediately”  16-20 was referred to the 
Secretary Committee Meeting.   Meeting done for the day,  
and to reconvene at 8am Sunday. Continued on page 10

THE ANNUAL MEETING IN JANUARY, PICTURE CREDIT 
PAM SEVERTSON
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WE NEED YOUR STORIES!  
THE DEADLINE FOR THE 

MAY EDITION IS                 
March 25TH! 

Send in your pictures and
also include a short story. 

Thanks!

FROM THE DESK OF OUR PRESIDENT (continued 
from page 4) For any club that is interested in hosting 
next year’s State Traditional, please contact George 
Papac as soon as possible.  We will be looking at 
locking down a host site at the mid-year President’s 
meeting and we will need to get any proposals to the 
regions for discussion.  This is turning into a popular 
shoot and would be a lot of fun for a club to host.  It is a 
2 day shoot so you would need some camping area, 
but George will do most of the rest of the work.  Look 
into it and discuss if you’re interested.  I wanted to take 
a minute to throw my two cents at something Pam 
Severtson is going to discuss in detail.  There was 
some healthy discussion at the State meetings about 
the newsletter in paper form.  CBH/SAA spends a 
tremendous amount of money printing, sorting and 
mailing a paper newsletter to members statewide.  
Opinions vary about whether we would be better off 
going 100% electronic and getting away from paper 
newsletters all together.  Most households have a 
computer and everybody seems to own a smartphone 
now a days.  We have a healthy advertising budget, 
but this is not completely covering the cost of the paper 
newsletter.  Pam will be making a pitch to all of you to 
“Go Paperless”.  There are certainly some positive 
environmental impacts along with just helping CBH/
SAA cut costs.  I urge all of you to take a look at 
whether you really need the paper version or could do 
like me and just print it out at home and read.  Let Pam 
know whatever you decide and let’s see if we can cut 
some costs and clean up the planet a little while we’re 
at it.

I spent a really great January weekend in Sacramento 
at the International Sportsman’s Expo sport show at 
Cal Expo.  CBH/SAA worked in support of the CDFW 
R3 initiative.  I had the pleasure of spending quite a 
few hours in booth with CBH/SAA Legislative Director 
Robert Moore and a number of great CBH/SAA 
members from Maya Archers, Eldorado Hills Bowmen 
and Yolo Bowmen.  We also had great help from the 
Wilderness Archery JOAD team and a host of others.  
It was really great to spend some quality time with 
northern California clubs and archers.  Thanks to 
Robert Williams, Carlos Rodriguez and a host of others 
for helping out and supporting CBH/SAA programs.  
The R3 initiative is a state supported program directed 
by CDFW with the help of a number of different 
stakeholders.  CBH/SAA has worked with the 
department in trying to get more people out in the 
woods and this is a great program and a great start.  
More info to follow in the months ahead.

I would like to say congratulations again to the very 
worthy Hall of Fame inductees that were honored at 
the CBH/SAA Hall of Fame Banquet this year.  I must 
confess that I am not always familiar with every 
inductee as I am still relatively new to the sport (16 
years), but I know a pedigree when I see one.  
Meeting these people and hearing their stories is truly 
incredible.  All the inductees have dedicated a lifetime 
to the continuation of archery in California.  Meeting 
each of them being a part of their induction was a true 
honor.  Thanks again!

In closing I would like to make mention of our 
Executive Board members for 2020/2021.  There are 
were 4 board positions up for nomination and re-
election for this term.  I will once again be in the 
position of President of CBH/SAA.  George Papac was 
re-elected as First Vice President and Gary McCain 
was re-elected as State NFAA Director.  We have one 
change in leadership.  Rodney York will be taking over 
as 2nd Vice President of Hunting and Big Game Club 
Committee Chairman.  That being said, I would like to 
say a special thank you to 2nd Vice President of 
Hunting Jason Duysings.  Jason brought a very fresh 
perspective to his position and did a great job coming 
up with some new ideas for the CBH/SAA State 
Broadhead tournament as well as other areas of 
responsibility.  We look forward to Jason’s continued 
involvement with CBH/SAA in the future.  My February 
consisted of a trip to Las Vegas for the World Archery 
Festival.  I’ve looked forward to seeing a lot of CBH/
SAA participation at the tournament and certainly 
always wish everyone the best of luck shooting!        
All the Best,

Chriss Bowles

A person who never made a mistake never tired 
anything new! Albert Einstein

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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State Indoor-North end of the state  
by Pam Severtson 


FROM OUR HISTORIAN
Scott Walker

So, it has been of great lengthy conversations of 
recent past (State Meeting in January).....whether 
to receive the CBH/SAA Newsletter by snail mail 
or email.  If you already get the emailed 
newsletter, THANK YOU!

The cost to snail mail the newsletter is quite expensive. 
This is due to a few reasons....postage (of course) and 
printing.  The content due to the size of the 
newsletter...the complete results from shoots, the 
photos, the articles to read, all of this can increase the 
cost of the printed newsletter. 

There was much discussion to cut back on how many 
names are left off of the results and to list only the top 3 
and the balance of the results would be seen on the 
webpage. 

However, we all want to see our name in 
the newsletter and to see our competitors 
name(s), to see how they did.  

It was also discussed about maybe increasing the dues. 
It was a resounding no, we don’t want to do that, but we 
need a resolution to cut back on our cost. 

WITH THAT BEING SAID, HOW MANY OF YOU 
W I L L C H O O S E T O R E C E I V E T H E 
NEWSLETTER BY AN EMAIL LINK EACH 
MONTH? 

YOU CAN HELP!  
SNAIL MAIL VS. EMAIL 

BY PAM SEVERTSON

The benefits to receiving the newsletter link each 
month, you will receive the newsletter 2 weeks 
earlier than print, you will have easy access to it 
when you are out and about AND the photos will be 
in color!!!!!  

How do you sign up for the EMAILED 
NEWSLETTER LINK??? Simple 

process....... Just email the CBH/SAA 
Secretary at mpsevertson@frontiernet.net 
and state; “Email me the newsletter”. That 

is IT!!!   Simple, huh!!!! Questions? 
Contact me!  THANK YOU!!!! 

Any Guesses? Do you know who the founding 
fathers of CBH are? Let Scott know if you have 
any information about the founding fathers of 
CBH!  

Send your guesses to: 
scottsamuelwalker@gmail.com 

If you are the first person to notify Scott of the 
correct answer you may win a prize!  

This year, between The Bow Rack and Straight 
Arrow Bow Hunters, we held the CBH/SAA State 
Indoor at the Anderson Fairgrounds. SAB holds 
their indoor league there on Tuesday evenings 
and with so much room and with it being already 
set up, we decided to host it there. 

With one side of the room holding 15 bales, 
holding 4 persons per bale, we could have a lot 
of persons on the line. We held two separate 
lines, one at 9am and one at noon. This was 
using only one side of the hall. 

The lines were not full at all, which gave plenty of 
room for the archers. The heaters kept us all nice 
and warm and the coffee was on and French dip 
sandwiches, along with snacks and candy, was 
available for purchase. 

We had a great time, had to take some serious 
group photos and also some not so serious 
group photos....at least everyone decided to be 
in the pics. Thanks to all who came out to play 
and we look forward to next year! Hopefully more 
north state archers will come out and play! We 
definitely have the room.

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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The evening started with a No Host Cocktail hour for 
everyone to get together, visit and congratulate the 
inductees of the 2020 Class of the California Archery 
Hall of Fame. The corsages and boutonnieres were 
pinned, reserved tables were set and archers and 
family members were arriving to honor the inductees. 

Those inductees were: Myra Dudley, Steve & Marilyn 
Dutra, Craig Fritz, Don Rabska and Jan Sciacca. A 
slide show of pictures was scrolling while we all 
enjoyed the visiting, laughing and telling of stories long 
gone by. Dinner was served on time and the program 
began. 

The first presentation of the evening was to the only 
Grand Slam Winner of the year......Sandy McCain. I 
don’t believe Sandy even remembered she had 
accomplished this feat! To win this prestigious award, 
you must be the champion in each of these State 
Shoots; State Indoor, State Broadhead, State Field 
and State Target. 

Next were the presentations of the Hall of Fame. Tom 
Daley inducted Jan Sciacca and Don Rabska, George 
Papac inducted Steve & Marilyn Dutra, Kathy Budding 
inducted Myra Dudley and Gary McCain inducted 
Craig Fritz. 

The Hall of Fame Committee ran a drawing for prizes, 
the Legislative Defense Fund ran a drawing for prizes 
and there was also a fanny pack drawing. All of them 
were very well represented and the winners were all 
happy with the results! 

Photos of the evening and the photos of the inductees 
are shown on the Facebook page for CBH/SAA. You 
can find the Facebook page on the CBH webpage via 
a link. 

Congratulations to the 2020 Class of the California 
Archery Hall of Fame and thank you for all of the 
attendance from archers and family near and far. It 
meant a lot. 

California

Archery Hall of Fame 


by Pam Severtson 

Cover story

Sandy McCain Receiving The Coveted 
Grand Slam Photo Credit Pam Severtson

STATE INDOOR TOURNAMENT
PHOTO CREDIT PAM SEVERTSON

MORE ON PAGE 19
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CBH/SAA Annual General Meeting continued from page 6 
Chriss thanked everyone for a great banquet event and good 
participation.  During the President’s meeting it was discussed 
about the piggyback fees for state shoots.  Cost needs to be 
more in line.  Unchartered clubs would receive the 
commercial rate in advertising.  Joe Dotterer asked if anyone 
has NRA insurance.
Secretary Committee meeting, Pam Severtson reported that a 
full discussion explaining 16-20 petition and that the way the 
petition reads now and the expanding on the verbiage does 
not change the way business is done today.  However, it 
needs to be readdressed for 2020 petitions.  Call for the vote 
was approve as written.  This will be brought up again at the 
Bylaws Committee for changes in 2020/2021.  
Chriss Bowles introduced the 2020 officers;  President Chriss 
Bowles, VP George Papac, NFAA Director Gary McCain and 
2nd VP Hunting Rodney York.  
New Business;
Craig Fritz suggested that the CBH Treasurer Terry Mikesell 
make a financial template for 2nd VP reports.  David Bacon will 
assist Terry with spreadsheet.  Lori Raupe stated that we 
need to reduce the # of newsletters mailed.  Average monthly 
cost of printing newsletter at $2,500 to $3,000.  Pam 
Severtson will write an article addressing the importance of 
receiving newsletter via link.  This will be revisited at the mid 
year meeting.
Joe Dotterer presented the shadow box of the 50th 
Anniversary buckle PROOF, the 75th Anniversary buckle 
PROOF and the Bob & Betty Gulman buckle PROOF.  Would 
like to have an auction or a raffle to raise $ for Legislative use.   
Gary McCain motioned that Robert Moore, at his discretion, 
can either raffle off the items or auction it off with the funds to 
go to the Legislative Defense Fund.  Toni Johnson 2nd, 
passed.
Gary McCain brought up the Range Fund and the possibility 
of these funds to be transferred to the Archery  Foundation.  
With the CAF, any donations are tax deductible.  We need an 
avenue for us to buy property with the option of additional 
funds to be available (from outside sources).  To be further 
discussed at Mid Year Meeting. 
Rodney York, 2nd VP Hunting,  announced his committee;  
Chriss Bowles, Bret Scott, Craig Fritz, Joe Wylie, William Jay 
Barr, Brad Grap, Sandy McCain, Gary McCain with Gilbert 
Olivas as Small Game Chairman.  They are to come up with 
individuals that they can mentor too.  Joe Dotterer motioned 
to accept Rodney’s appointments and the additional 
appointments throughout the year and to advise the President 
and Secretary as such.  Pete Budding 2nd, passed.  Joe 
Dotterer motioned when Rodney decides on chairmen to 
advise President and Secretary as such.  Pete Budding 2nd, 
passed.
MTBA donated $400 to CAF.  CCB donated $100 to CAF.  
OBFA donated $500 to Range Fund.  Pam Severtson 
announced the Bylaws Committee – Pam as Chairman, 
Chriss Bowles, Terry Mikesell, Pete Budding, Gary McCain, 
Joe Dotterer and Julie Clawson.  Kathy Budding motioned to 
accept committee appointments, Pete Budding 2nd, passed.

HOF Committee Tom Daley, meeting was good last night.  
HOF Committee added Gary McCain as Pete Budding is 
stepping down.  Joe Dotterer motioned to accept, Kathy 
Budding 2nd, passed.
Legislative Coordinator Robert Moore announced that the 
Leg Def Fund raised $715 in the raffle and $6 in 
miscellaneous donations.  MTBA presented $500 to Leg Def 
Fund.   Robert announce his region area reps;  1 is Teri 
Faulkner, 3 is Belle Leporini, Five is Amanda Duchardt.  2, 4 
and 6 are open.  Joe Dotterer motioned to accept 
appointments and notify us as open positions are filled, Pete 
Budding 2nd, passed.  OBFA donated $500 to Cal Tip 
Program.  OBFA donated $2,500 to Legislative Defense 
Fund.    CCB donated $100 to Legislative Defense Fund. 
Joe Dotterer motioned that 2nd VP Target, Karen Keating 
accept the host sites at her discretion.  Terry Mikesell 2nd, 
passed.  Joe Dotterer motioned that 2nd VP Indoor Dawnel 
Scott accept the host sites at her discretion.  Terry Mikesell 
2nd, passed.  It was mentioned that the host sites must use 
the rules and shooters must follow the rules as written.
Regarding the State Field, a bid had been presented to 
Daniel Stafford 2nd VP Field from Straight Arrow Bow Hunters.  
Since no other bids, SAB will host it.
The 2020 Budget was presented.  Pete Budding motioned to 
accept, Joe Dotterer 2nd, passed.
Regarding the 2021 State Traditional Shoot, Lodi may be an 
option.  Kathy Budding motioned to allow George Papac to 
get the best site location and approve it.  Pete Budding 2nd, 
passed.
Regarding the 2020 State Marked 3d, Cougar Mountain is the 
only bid.  The shoot will be held as a piggyback on June 21, 
2020.  
Regarding a 2020 State Unmarked 3d, Oranco would like to 
piggyback the tournament with their Firecracker shoot on 
June 27/28, 2020.  Julie Clawson motioned to accept their 
offer, Dennis Parish 2nd, passed.
Regarding the 2020 State Broadhead, per Rodney York,  
Gary McCain is to follow up with the Tejon Ranch, the flyer 
will be pulled down from the website, Sandy McCain to 
handle the registration, Joe Dotterer will update the flyer.  The 
BGC drawing tickets will be printed, a sign up list for tickets 
will be in front of the room so they can be sent once received.  
Kern River or Mojave Archers may host it.
Joe Dotterer motioned to accept the tournament site and if 
not able to secure the site, to authorize a place and date and 
host under Rodney’s discretion.  Pete Budding 2nd, passed.
Joe Dotterer motioned to accept the Tilapia and small game 
shoots that Rodney sets, with the time, date and location as 
necessary.  Pete Budding 2nd, passed.
The President’s Mid Year Meeting will be hosted at Visalia 
Sportsman’s Club on June 27th.  Pam will follow up with Alan 
Meurer.
The 2021 Annual Meeting site selection to be determined.  
Gary McCain motioned to have Pam Severtson look into 
further and take care of it.  Pete Budding 2nd, passed.  
Continued on page 20
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Rank Last(Name
First(
Name Gender Age Style Score

X(
count Host(site

CHAMPION CHAMBERLAIN THOM M SS FSL 820 7 CENTRAL(COAST
CHAMPION WILLIS MIKE M MS FSL 761 5 CENTRAL(COAST

2ND NORRIS PAT M MS FSL 754 3 Nev(Sport
3RD BAKER BOB M MS FSL 710 1 CENTRAL(COAST

CHAMPION MORGAN JOSEPH M C FSLQR 841 19 ORANCO
2ND HUTCHESON COLE M C FSLQR 789 14 ORANCO
3RD MOTHUKURI AYUSH M C FSLQR 752 8 ORANCO

CHAMPION WANG JARED M Y FSLQR 776 4 ORANCO
2ND BURKOVSKIY NIKOLAY M Y FSLQR 656 0 ORANCO
3RD GRIEP RAY M Y FSLQR 131 0 ORANCO

CHAMPION XIE EDWARD M YA FSLQR 588 3 BMB
2ND TAN IAN M YA FSLQR 558 0 BMB

CHAMPION GARCIA CHRIS M A FSLQR 853 23 CENTRAL(COAST
2ND NISHIMURA EVERETT M A FSLQR 752 8 ORANCO

3RD
RAMAMOORTH

Y ABILASH M A FSLQR 735 3 BMB
DASH SRIKANTA M A FSLQR 504 1 ORANCO

CHAMPION HOBERG KURT M S FSLQR 821 14 ORANCO
CHAMPION BATINICH THOMAS M SS FSLQR 813 7 ORANCO

2ND NISHIMURA BROCK M SS FSLQR 736 6 ORANCO
3RD SKILTON TIM M SS FSLQR 694 2 ORANCO

KESSELL ROB M SS FSLQR 686 2 ORANCO
BOSTWICK JEFF M SS FSLQR 579 0 ORANCO

CHAMPION PRINCE DON M MS FSLQR 728 4 Nev(Sport
2ND OSTRANDER CRAIG M MS FSLQR 686 1 ORANCO
3RD SCORDO JOHN M MS FSLQR 636 2 ORANCO

BROWN DENNIS M MS FSLQR 574 2 ORANCO

State Target Tournament Results - additional scores (page 
12 of results). This page was inadvertently left out of the 
newsletter when all the scores were listed in the December 
2019 Issue of this publication. Please accept my apologies. 
Lori Raupe  

How to Mess Up On A Once In A 
Lifetime Buck

By Wayne Raupe

I have messed up on many hunting opportunities in the 
past but this time I messed up royally on a 200+ class 
Missouri Whitetail Buck!!!

This was the third year that I hunted with Weaubleau 
Creek Outfitters LLC (WCO) just a little over an hour north 
of Springfield, Mo., and I was fully expecting to put my tag 
on a very nice Whitetail Buck this year.  

This is how this trip started and how it 
ended with much in between… 

I had just moved to Chino Valley, AZ., on 
October 22, 2019, and had registered 
my truck with the AZ Motor Vehicle 
Department.  They provided me with one 
license plate which was to be put on the 
back of my truck, another story in and of 
itself…  Anyway, I got the plate put on 
the back of the truck and 5 days later I 
headed to Missouri.  I made it to 
Amarillo, Texas the first day and stayed in a motel.  I 
parked my loaded truck facing the front door under a very 
well-lit parking lot.  As I headed to my truck the next 
morning I was thinking how nice it was to not have 
California tags on my truck  and would not have to endure 
any of the normal ribbing that Californians have to endure 
when hunting in conservative, hunter friendly states.  As I 
neared my truck, I looked at the front and noticed a license 
plate on the front… I thought to myself… What the hell is 
that???  Oh, crap I forgot to take my California plate off the 
front!!!  (my first mess-up on the trip)!  It is a darn good 
thing I didn’t get stopped by a Highway Patrol while driving 
through Arizona, New Mexico and into Texas.  It could have 
been a challenge to explain to the officer just how and why 
I ended up with two different state’s plates on my truck.

I stopped in Springfield at the largest Bass Pro Shops 
(BPS) in the world which is also the “Original” BPS store 
and purchased my hunting license, two deer tags and two 
turkey tags then I headed north to the Weaubleau Outfitters 
Headquarters.  

When I arrived at the WCO ranch house and parked I 
noticed no one came out to greet me.  In Missouri the 
doors to homes and vehicles are never locked so I went 
into the ranch house and I found Rob Gamberg, Co-Owner 
of WCO, sitting at the dining room table looking at his 
phone. I said hi and he looked at me and said hi back.  I 
asked where all the others were, and he said they get in 
tomorrow on the 8th.  I said, the 8th?  Isn’t today the 8th?  He 
said… nope today is the 7th! (this was the second mess-up 
on my trip, but on the upside I wasn’t late to my hunt).

Steve Harden (the other Co-Owner) arrived from his other job 
around 4pm.  Anna, Steve’s wife and Jennifer, Rob’s wife 
arrived, and things really started to get fun.  The ladies fixed 
dinner for us, which is always awesome, then we relaxed for the 
rest of the evening.  

The next day others arrived which included Mike Nolte, Carlos 
Mejia (member of Oranco Bowmen in Chino, CA) and his very 
young, beautiful wife Laura.  Carlos and Laura were new to 
WCO, but it took no time at all for them to be a BIG part of the 
WCO family.  Laura was a little reserved at first, but it didn’t take 
long until she was teaching Anna and Jennifer how to make 
some of her Speciality Mexican food. I have eaten lots of 
Mexican Food, but her’s was the BOMB!!!!  The Lady absolutely 

knows how to cook!!! Anna and Jennifer 
turned the kitchen over to her for the 
remainder of our stay.  Laura whipped up 
some fantastic meals and Anna and 
Jennifer enjoyed watching and learning as 
she performed her magic in the kitchen.

I asked Rob if I could hunt out of the 
treestand I helped put up last year.  It is in 
an area where I saw lots of deer crossing 
at a choke point in the timber about 300 
yards from the blind I had sat in last year 
where I had successfully taken my first 

whitetail doe. Continued on page 12

Congratulations to all!
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How to Mess Up from page 11- He said, you mean Wayne’s 
Stand… that’s what we call it.  Yep you sure can he said. The 
next morning, I climbed into MY treestand well before light, it 
was below freezing.  I waited for dawn to break and for the 
action I was anticipating.  Just as dawn was breaking the 
Chipmunks, Gray Squirrels and Red Tree Squirrels began 
searching the ground for acorns in the big dried leaves that 
carpeted the ground under the oak trees in the oak tree grove 
where I was sitting.  The noise they made was loud and 
sounded like something walking or running in the leaves all 
day long.  My neck finally got a kink in it from looking from one 
side to the other and back again, all day long, just to find out it 
was another rodent.  However, I did see eight deer that day 
and the only ones that came close were the fawns and two 
little bucks.  

In a tree about 15 yards from me lived a family of six raccoons 
which provided several hours of 
entertainment as they went in 
and out of their den, a hole in 
the tree which was about 30 
feet off the ground.  Day one 
ended with no deer on the hit 
list showing up.

When we got back to the truck 
Carlos asked if I had seen 
anything and I said yes, I had 
seen 8 deer but nothing close 
that I wanted to shoot.  He 
then said he saw a giant buck 
as he and Rob were walking to 
his treestand in the dark.  They 
both had headlights on their 
hats and Carlos said he looked 
to the right and saw the buck 
in his light at 25 yards.  He 
moved his light off the buck and tapped Rob on the shoulder 
and said look over here and as his light swept the area to their 
right they watched as the monster buck trotted into the trees 
and out of sight.  Carlos said it had to have had a 32-inch 
spread.  He was one excited bowhunter!!!

Day two, again it was dark and below freezing when I climbed 
into my treestand.  The squirrels and chipmunks were at work 
again just as daylight was breaking.  I think they created more 
noise than the day before and it sounded like 50 of the little 
critters were at work.  I, for a while, followed the sound they 
made and was soon conditioned to and ignored their noise.  I 
put my reading glasses on so they rested on the lower portion 
of my nose so when I looked up, I could see over the top of 
the glasses and survey the area for any deer activity.  I could 
see out to 30 yards behind me and to my right, 45 yards 
directly to my left, 34 yards to the edge of the tree line where 
the deer always stop before stepping out into the open field, 
250 yards across the field, 55 yards directly in front of me and 
to the right, 200 yards in front and 60 yards to my right.  I 
couldn’t see behind me very well without lots of movement, 
but I felt comfortable counting on my ears for covering the 
area behind me and my eyes everywhere else.  

So, I got my phone out and started texting and emailing to 
pass the time.  Some people read a book to pass the time 
and others do what they should be doing… doing the job 
they are there to do and be ready for anything at any time.  
Lots of my friends have told me that one of these days I was 
going to screw up by playing with my phone and I always 
poo pooed their comments as I have yet to get caught off 
guard.  Well at 8:45am, your CBH/SAA Magazine Editor, Lori 
Raupe, sent me a text that said… Today is 11-10-19, and 
you are going to get a big 10x10 buck.  I responded and said 
I would be on the lookout for that big-en!  She then said she 
finished writing her second book and had just uploaded it on 
Amazon and she asked me to download it on my phone.  It 
is well known that I always follow directions from my wife, so 
I went to Amazon and started to download it.  The squirrels 
were extremely active that morning, as it was going to rain, 
freeze and snow the following day, so there was noise all 

around me and every time I 
looked, I identified the noise 
as one of the little critters.  At 
about 9am, I was leaning 
forward, looking down at my 
phone, with my elbows on 
my thighs downloading Lori’s 
book when I heard a slight 
sound behind me and close 
to the base of my tree.  I 
thought to myself… that little 
sound had to have been a 
squirrel as I’m sure a deer 
would make more noise than 
that.  I continued with my 
phone and then in my 
peripheral vision I saw 
movement, a big shadow, 
much bigger than a squirrel, 

moving on the ground directly below me.  I look down and 
there was a big doe walking past my tree.  I had a doe tag 
so… 

I normally put my phone in my left zippered chest pocket but 
because she was so close I was sure she would hear me 
slide it into the pocket so I decided to put it into the flip top of 
my binocular case where I always put my reading glasses.  
With my phone secured I reached over and got my bow off 
the bow hook and attached my release to the “D” Loop.  I 
drew the bow as the doe was 10 yards in front of me, 
quartering away, just off from a broadside shot.  I looked 
through my peep and everything was blurry!!!  My peep, my 
pins, and the doe were all blurry!  I looked up and everything 
was in focus… got back to my anchor point looking through 
my peep and EVERYTHING was blurry again.  Now she is 
at 20 yards and I’m starting to get buck fever because I can’t 
figure it out and I can’t tell how far she is or which pin to use 
due to the blurriness. She is at 25 yards now and I’m still at 
full draw with my head exploding with confusion when I hear 
another slight noise at the base of my tree.  I look down and 
there stands a MONSTER 200+ class buck!!!!  Still at full 
draw I think to myself he is going to follow the doe and I will 
get a broadside shot at him.  Continued on page 13
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How to Mess Up from page 12- He stood and stood and 
stood until I finally had to let down.  Just then he started 
walking directly away from me, NOT following the doe.  I 
started to draw my bow, but my elbow hit the big limb 
behind me, so I had to adjust my position as the buck was 
walked away.  Relocated I drew my bow, got my anchor 
point and looked through my peep and EVERYTHING 
WAS BLURRY!!!  The buck is now at 10 yards, I look 
through my peep again and its still blurry!!!  My head is 
ready to explode now, and buck fever has really set in.  I 
look up and the buck is now at 20 yards and I don’t know 
what pin to use… he is at 25 yards and still I can’t figure it 
out.  Should I use my 30- or 40-yard pin???????  I don’t 
know… shit he is at 30 yards… now he is at 34 yards 
standing broadside… WHAT PIN DO I USE???????? I’m 
screaming in my head!!!  He turns and jumps the fence and 
walks into the woods and out of my life… forever!!!!  What 
the @#&%#@*$#@%*$%# just happened??? I’m looking 
at the trail the doe took and the trail the buck took, and 
both are in focus… NOT blurry!!! What the…  NO WAY!!! I 
still had my reading glasses on!!!!!!!!!  I’m screaming in my 
head… Aaaaaaaaaaaaaaaagh!!! You have got to be 
kidding me!!!  My stupid glasses, I was looking through my 
stupid glasses when looking through my peep and that 
caused everything to be blurry!!! Aaaaaaaaaaaaaaaagh!!! I 
can’t believe I MESSED UP on a once in a lifetime whitetail 
buck… A BUCK that was STANDING UNDER MY 
TREESTAND!!!… Aaaaaaaaaaaaaaaagh!!!

Rob and Steve were sorely disappointed when I texted 
them what happened.  They were wanting one of us to put 
a tag on this monster and I failed the test.  

That afternoon at 1:19pm I had 4 big bucks, not the 
monster, chasing a doe in heat in the wooded area to my 
right but they offered no shot as they ran and darted back 
and forth and two of them started fighting for about 30 
seconds.  A young eight point came in from behind me on 
the left and stopped broadside at 34-yards at the edge of 
the trees for about a minute and a half.  I thought to myself 
that I could fill my buck tag with him but if I let him walk, he 
could be a great buck in two or three years, so I let him 
walk.  Then a young 7 point came in and walked under my 
tree at 5 yards then a spike and 2 fawns found some tasty 
acorns under my treestand.  Later a young genetically 
inferior buck, a 4x0, came in and ran the spike off.  

The next day it rained on us from daybreak until 9am then 
it froze, and I had ice covering me, my treestand, the tree, 
my backpack and my bow then it started to snow and 
blow… like blowing HARD and COLD. 

At 11am I texted Rob and told him that Mike Nolta and I 
had been texting and were coming out to warm up.

Rob called Carlos on a radio and he said he was going to 
stay in the stand as he hadn’t seen anything but didn’t want 
to take the chance of missing an opportunity.  A side note… 
Carlos doesn’t play with his phone while in his stand…

The last day I had some things to attend to so I asked Rob if 
he would put Carlos in my treestand as I was going to stay 
at the ranch house.  Carlos was excited as he really hadn’t 
seen anything up close except for that monster the first 
morning and he was looking forward to seeing several deer 
and maybe a nice buck.  Carlos did see a nice 8-point buck 
at 34 yards standing right where I told him they all would 
stop before going out into the meadow.  Carlos was excited 
to see the buck and when he had the opportunity, he tried to 
draw his bow but couldn’t break it over… he was so cold his 
muscles wouldn’t work, and he couldn’t draw his bow!  Yeah, 
it was a really cold Missouri day.  However, he was VERY 
excited about having the opportunity but still had to laugh at 
himself.

Mike Nolta got a nice big doe on day one, Carlos and I 
blanked but we both have stories to tell and friends in 
Missouri that we call family.  It’s not always about filling your 
coolers, albeit that is the goal and is very nice when it 
comes to tossing a steak on the BBQ, but an overall great 
time is the frosting on the cake… and we had that!

Carlos and Laura on the way back to California stayed 
overnight in Amarillo, Tx., and during the night the motel 
clerk saw a guy break a window in their SUV, so he called 
911.  The POS burglar grabbed one bag from behind the 
seat that contained Carlos’s binoculars and rangefinder and 
took off with it.  Carlos and Laura were not able to leave 
Amarillo until 11am instead of the 6am departure time they 
had planned on.  They had to wait until they could get the 
window replaced. What a bummer!

The two trail camera pictures that accompany this… 
AWESOME STORY… are of this buck last year… no current 
pictures of him this year…  but I can say with certainty that 
he is even bigger this year!!!  He now has 16 to 18 scorable 
points.

As always, I had a great time with the Weaubleau Creek 
Outfitters, my extended family.  If you want to hunt whitetail 
deer and turkeys, you might just want to give them a call 
and reserve a place for an October or November hunt.  They 
can be reached at…

Weaubleau Creek Outfitters LLC
Steve Harnden… 417-298-2141
Rob Gamberg…   530-260-0832

I want to thank the following for supporting me in my 
adventures…

Bret Scott, owner of Willow Creek Archery Shop in 
Escondido, CA.
Hoyt Bows… my Carbon RX3 Ultra… an awesome bow
Steve Greenwood General Manager of Victory Archery 
for providing me with the VAP TKO the BEST arrow on the 
market!
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At the CBH/SAA state meeting last January, there was a 
discussion about the CBH Range fund and the CAF 
Foundation, they are very separate entities.
The original range fund monies were collected by charging 
shooters $1 extra per shoot. It was to be a one year 
voluntary trial period. Some people jumped the gun and 
made it mandatory at the state shoots which upset many 
people and the fundraising was stopped.  The clubs and 
regions that could provide proof of the donations were 
refunded their money. The rest of the funds were put in a 
separate account within CBH.
I was asked to develop a program using those monies. The 
IRS informed me the money could only be used for land 
purchase or range improvements because that was the 
reason for its collection. Those funds are 501C4 as are all 
CBH funds. 
The Range Committee are a clearing house to see if the 
clubs are applying for the money and appears to be able to 
repay CBH. The committee would then make a 
recommendation to the full CBH board would then vote to 
release the funds. Money can only be released by the full 
board decision.

RANGE FUNDS
Kathy Budding

STEVE WALTERS 
CONVERTED TRADIONAL SHOOTER

BY RODNEY YORK

Looking back in his archive photos for 2019: Steve 
found his first year of traditional bowhunting had yielded 
three animals. The first was a hog. In his notes he 
found:  “Went out the other evening Solo. Right at dark 
with the fog rolling in, got within 16 yards of this young 
Boar. Those hunting conditions made for a cool 
experience,...”

A lifelong dream to hunt Kodiak Island in Alaska allowed 
Steve to harvest two Sitka Blacktails. He used 
his   Stalker Stickbow, Wolverine, 62” and 54lbs at 29” 
draw. Both were under 20 yards and he used the Spot 
and Stalk technique for each harvest.   His Victory 450 
Traditional  arrows weighed in at 600gr. when tipped 
with Muzzy Phantom Broadheads. 

Do you have stories of your bowhunting trips 
accompanied with photos of your experiences? You can 
submit them to me ry69bgc@gmail.com by the 15th of 
the month for review, or directly to the CBH Newsletter 
Editor, information on page 2. All submissions are 
welcome. We will do our best add them to the 
newsletter and record book when applicable.  You need 
to have them submitted to me by the 15th of the month 
or to the newsletter editor by the 25th,   if selected they 
will be printed two months later.

We are proud to announce the Conejo Valley Archers Spring 
Classic  (CVASC) is here! Saturday March 7th and Sunday 
March 8th.  To those of you who have been shooting at 
Conejo Valley Archers events, the CVASC, is a revamped 
vision, by Scott Leviant (our Club Secretary and CVASC 
Tournament Director), of our long running CVA Pac Coast 
Archery Festival previously organized by Clark Pentico. 

This Event has the same overall format as the Pacific Coast 
Archery Festival from the past, meant to bring archers from 
differing styles and classes in a family friendly event,  but it will 
also include separate Money Class events for archers that 
want to see if they have what it takes to bring home the 
money. And, if you are a returning competitor, rest assured 
that we will still have all of the non-money divisions offered in 
years past.

I would love to go into the details of all that Scott has in store, 
but I would not do justice to the incredible work that he has put 
into this event so far.   He has provided extensive information 
on the Events, Registration and Entry fees, Awards, Money 
Class Shoots, and Amenities (for those traveling to us, or that 
just might get hungry on the course.)I am excited to have you 
join us for the first Conejo Valley Archers Spring Classic.

FOR MORE DETAILS, A LOT MORE DETAILS!!!  
HTTP://WWW.CVARCHERS.COM

CONEJO VALLEY ARCHERS 
SPRING CLASSIC 

DAVID JOCKISCH

http://www.cbhsaa.net
mailto:ry69bgc@gmail.com
mailto:ry69bgc@gmail.com
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I would like to introduce Rodney York as the new Second VP of 
Hunting.   He lives in central California with his wife of 48 years 
- Alice. They have three grown daughters and nine 
grandchildren.

The office of second VP of Hunting and its obligations are 
nothing new to Rodney as he has held this office before. He 
first started his affiliation with CBH under the mentorship of 
Dave Duncan in the early 70s. Rodney was soon appointed by 
second VP of hunting Michael Penn as an official measurer.  
From there he also became involved with Pope and Young as a 
measurer.   He was also a member of the Longhunters Society 
(Muzzleloaders) and Boone and Crockett as well.

During the 70s and 80s, he began working with the Department 
of Fish and Game and the State Legislative Team from CBH, to 
proposing new hunts. Rodney worked on presentations and 
drafts to the Department of Fish and Game to initiate archery 
only hunts for Pronghorn. This program lasted about three 
years until they finally granted the right to hunt with a bow and 
arrow for antelope. He also offered two different deer seasons, 
one which was adopted called the Anderson Flat Hunt.   When 
writing these proposals Rodney set the boundaries using roads 
and confluences.

When he first became second VP of Hunting he was tasked 
with gathering all of the old records from his predecessor so 
that he could compile the sheets for entry under each 
applicant’s name. It took eight Committee members about three 
months to reconstruct the records for CBH hunters. Also during 
his term he started the first electronic record keeping system 
for all applicants. 

Rodney initiated the use of 3-D targets from Longhorn at the 
State Broadhead held at the Woodlake range in the mid 1980’s. 
Despite the wide held belief that this would be a waste of time 
and money, its long term success has proven otherwise. 

A major hurdle that was faced at this time was the making of 
the very first hardback CBH Record Book.   It included not only 
black-and-white pictures but also a limited addition of 100 
copies made with color inserts, a first for CBH.

The prestigious Whitney Hill Award was also established under 
his direction.

The office of CBH second VP is a success due to an 
outstanding and involved Big Game Committee. It is Rodney’s 
feeling that this committee should be made of bowhunter 
members throughout the state, some with little to no 
experience, some with moderate experience and finally those 
with advanced experience. 

Newer members will bring a fresh perspective and new ideas.  
While those who have served for several years and know the 
history of record keeping and the Big Game Club can mentor 
the other  members.

It would also be his hope that at least half of this 
committee are measures for Pope and Young, to ensure 
the measuring and record keeping heritage of California’s 
Big Game Club persists.

It has been my distinct pleasure to know Rodney York for 
nearly 40 years. I can think of nobody else that can 
service this office with more integrity, ethics and bow 
hunting knowledge than Rodney York.

INTRODUCING RODNEY YORK
BY ART CAIN

FROM NORTHERN CALIFORNIA TO MEXICO SAL HERNANDEZ 
 KEEPS ON THE MOVE AND JOURNEYS WHERE HE NEEDS TO GO 
TO GET IN HIS HUNTING.   LATE DECEMBER FROM THIS 
SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA BOY PUSHING SNOW ON HIS 
SUCCESSFUL A-26 HUNT.

EVEN WHEN NEARLY 78,  FRANCISCO KNOWS THE BEST 
PLACE TO BE IS ENJOYING THE OUTDOORS.

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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I want to thank everyone for your continued support, I 
believe it is a honor and a privilege to serve this 
organization in this capacity.  It fulfills my creative 
tendencies and I love providing this magazine to our club.  

Some of you know me, I have spoken to many of you via 
the tele, and some of you we have not yet met.  I just 
wanted to give you a picture (below with Johnnie Waddles 
by Pam Severtson) to associate with my name as your 
CBH Newsletter Editor.  I’m pictured giving my report at 
the annual meeting this past January in Visalia.

One thing I am actively looking for is recipes that you may 
have that are tried and true for the game you harvest and 
ways we can best serve it to our families and friends.  If 
you have a recipe please let me know.  I believe if we get 
enough recipes we could make it into a book for a CBH 
Legislation Fund fund-raiser.  Robert always needs our 
support with the valuable support he gives to all of us!   
You may not know this, but I have two best selling books 
on amazon.com currently, although I had not dreamed I 
would acquire the skill set to make this happen, I did.  I 
would love to work on a book of your recipes and if you 
have a story about it, I would love that as well.  Please 
send any recipes and your stories to me, Lori Raupe, my 
email is Lori.cbhsaa@gmail.com, or if you have any 
questions call me at (619)368-2948.

A NOTE FROM THE EDITOR
LORI RAUPE

LORI GIVING HER REPORT AT THE ANNUAL MEETING 
IN JANUARY, PICTURE CREDIT PAM SEVERTSON

UP THE RIVER ZUCCHINI BOATS
LORI RAUPE

The first time we prepared this delicious dish it was 
after watching a cooking video. The Chef used 
venison as the protein or meat for this meal.  I 
would love to tell you the Chef’s name or give you 
the title of the video series, however they all went 
up in smoke.  ;)  Really,  not from cooking but lost in 
the California Cedar Fire. Thankfully the recipe is 
easy and one of our all time favorites.  I hope you’ll 

3-4 Zucchini Squash (Larger ones from a home garden 
are the best!)
I lb. Ground Venison
1 Large Sweet Onion
2 Gloves of Garlic
EVOO or oil of your choice (used to sauté the onions 
and garlic)
1 Cup (or more) Mexican Cheese Blend or your favorite
Worcestershire Sauce 
1-2 Jalapeño Peppers
Salt and Pepper to taste 
Heat oven to 375 degrees
1. Chop onion, mince  garlic, cut zucchini in half 

lengthwise, scoop the seeds from the center of 
each half. Cut Jalapeño peppers into discs, remove 
seeds (you can use gloves to protect your hands 
from the pepper’s juices.)  

2. With a small amount of oil sauté onions and garlic 
in a skillet until translucent.

3. Add ground venison to the skillet with onion mixture 
and brown on medium heat to avoid burning the 
mixture, it’s OK if some of the meat is still pink it will 
complete cooking while baking in the oven. Salt and 
pepper to taste.

4. Spray olive oil on the cooking sheet or baking dish,  
then place the zucchini face up.

5. Pour one to two Tablespoons of Worcestershire 
sauce to each scooped out Zucchini half or “boat”.

6. Add the meat mixture to each boat and generously 
cover with cheese blend. 

7. Top the cheese with 3-4 Jalapeño slices spaced 
over your boats.  Depending on your tolerance of 
spicy foods you may add or reduce the Jalapeño.

8. Place Zucchini dish into the oven for 20-30 minutes 
until the zucchini is soft and the cheese is bubbling.

9. Remove from oven, let cool, then serve.

Bon appétit

http://www.cbhsaa.net
http://amazon.com
http://amazon.com
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I was six years old when I first started archery. My 
father first got into it for the hunting aspect, and my 
brother begged to try the sport. We bought a fiberglass 
stick bow from Big 5 and practiced in our backyard. One 
day I convinced my dad to let me try, it got my interest.  
For my birthday I begged for a compound bow just like 
my dads, and received a Bear kid compound bow. We 
got my own set of arrows, sighted in at Santa Cruz 
Archers. I then went to our very first shoot, Mount 
Madonna Bowmen’s Bug Shoot. It was the coolest and 
fun experience I ever had. We began going to more 
shoots, and eventually, I got a new Mission Menace, 
with a new set of arrows for Christmas. Archery is a fun 
family sport. 

 When I was ten, I got a Matthews Z3.I can remember 
all the times we showed up to shoots with doubts, 
thinking the rain would hold us back or it wouldn't be as 
fun as the others we have been to. Every shoot we 
have been to has been incredible, and we have met 
some of the nicest people. My family and I would travel 
across the state of California to different shoots. Some 
of the shoots were Redding Western Classic,Diablo 
Mountain Winter Hunt,Fresno R-100, San Francisco 
Archers BC Shoot, Vegas, and Broadhead.

I felt confident I could conquer the competition. The 
first day, I shot twice as good as my competition. 
There was only a light drizzle. The next day,  I was 
pulled to shoot in a group consisting of the top three. 
My bow handle and release were freezing, and my 
hand warmers were soggy. Then it began to hail. I 
was so excited to shoot in hail. I felt right at home. I 
shot better in the hail than in the rain. I had so much 
fun. 

I also attended my very first CBH Small Game Youth 
shoot. This shoot was great! Thank You to Jason 
Duysings and his crew for setting this up. I had an 
opportunity to bowhunt. I shot a rabbit and squirrels.I 
learned the proper way to prep the kill for a meal. We 
cooked it that night and I shared it with my new 
hunting peers. 

I am currently dual enrolled in 8th grade and College. 
I am determined to pursue my career in engineering. I 
have designed my first prototype of a compound bow. 
I will keep doing archery. I want to keep the sport alive 
and keep having fun experiences.  I want to 
encourage people to look up some new archery 
shoots to go to. I enjoy traveling to a variety of shoots. 
Also I recommend you try shooting a different style to 
see if you like it.   Archery is for every shooting style. I 
have shot recurve, stickbow, longbow and compound 
bows.  My favorite is compound. No matter what you 
shoot you can go have fun at the archery range. 
Archery is not just for adults, it is for everyone. More 
Pictures on page 18.

Excitement hit when I turned twelve, and I was old 
enough to shoot California Bow Hunter’s State 
Broadhead tournament. This was the perfect shoot to 
challenge me. The weather forecast called for a 
possible thunderstorm, and it was all hunting 
conditions. I was shooting BowHunter Freestyle with a 
solo cam bow. 

CBH Archery Experience  
By Austin Leporini

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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Photos - Austin Leporini  
Story page 17

Thank you 
Austin for 
S h a r i n g 
your story!  

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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STATE INDOOR TOURNAMENT 
PHOTO GALLERY

PHOTOS COURTESY OF PAM SEVERTSON

SERIOUS ABOVE, AND SILLY BELOW

SERIOUS ABOVE, AND SILLY BELOW

STRAIGHT ARROW INDOOR...CURRENT PRESIDENT, MONICA 
STANDIFER AND PAST PRESIDENT RON PEERY 

RIALEY HARTMAN, 
CUB, 11 YEARS OLD

ON THE LEFT

TOM MCMAHAN AND 
MICHELE STACY ON 

THE RIGHT

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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Á 42 - 3D Targets
Á Marked Yardage 
Á One Arrow 
Á 10-8-5 Scoring 
Á Lunch Available

Categories:
��� Free Style 
��� Freestyle Limited              
��� Freestyle Limited Recurve 
��� Bowhunter 
��� Bowhunter Freestyle
��� Bowhunter Freestyle Limited 
��� Barebow 
��� Barebow Recurve 
��� Traditional Recurve 
��� Traditional Long Bow* 
                               (*Wood arrows only)
��� Modern Long Bow

                        (Any Arrows)  

Registration Fees
 CBH/USAA GUEST
Master Senior: 70s+  $25 $30
Silver Senior :  60s $25 $30
Senior: 50s $25 $30
Adult: 18–49 $30 $35
Young Adult: 15–17 $20 $20
Youth: 12–14 $15 $15
Cub: 11 & younger $10 $10
Couples  $35 $40
Family* $40 $55
   (* Spouses & their Children under 18 only) Sunday, March 29, 2020

Registration opens @ 7:30am
Tournament begins @ 9:00am

Rain or Shine! www.rovingarchers.com for more information  

Sunday, March 29, 2020
On Line Pre-Registration is available

23rd Annual

A NOTE of THANKS                                   
Terry Mikesell – CBH-Treasurer

I would like to thank the following people at the state 
meeting: Dale & Toni Johnson awesome hospitality 
room; Wilderness Archery for the lovely wine and 
finally David Bacon for the super power point 
presentation of the Hall of Fame inductees.  Great job 
all involved thank you for volunteering.

Bylaws Chairman, Pam Severtson.  Legislative 
Coordinator, Robert Moore.  Historian, Scott Walker.  
IBEP Chairman, Johnnie Waddles.  Treasurer, Terry 
Mikesell.  Secretary, Pam Severtson.  Stipend to 
remain the same.  Joe Dotterer motioned to accept 
the appointments, Sandy McCain, 2nd, passed.
Lori Raupe mentioned that she has a mentoring 
program for youth and if anyone wants to know about 
it, contact her.  Terry Mikesell stated that whoever 
ordered extra coffee from the front desk, stop it.

Gary McCain announced that Pete Budding has 
resigned from the Hall of Fame and if this is his last 
meeting for CBH/SAA he thanked him from the 
bottom of his heart.  Standing ovation for Pete.  

Pete Budding mentioned that 45 years ago he was 
CBH/SAA President.  He had a great group of people 
then and see it here now with this group.  He thanked 
everyone for being here.

President Chriss Bowles mentioned that we have a 
lot of work to do within our clubs and regions.  
Pete Budding motioned to adjourn.  Kevin Wright 2nd, 
passed.

CBH/SAA Annual General Meeting continued from 
page 11- Bill Potts motioned that the fees for the 3d 
Marked shoot to be $15 for adults 18yrs +, $10 for 
juniors YA and below with $5 to go back to the host 
club per shooter.  Sandy McCain 2nd, passed.
Joe Dotterer motioned that for the Unmarked 3d shoot, 
$5 goes back to the club and the CBH/SAA gets the 
balance.  Oranco will pay all expenses.  Fees to be $15 
for adults+ and $10 juniors.  Bill Potts 2nd, passed.
President’s Appointements;
Newsletter Editor, Lori Raupe.  Webmaster, David 
Bacon.  California Archery Foundation and Range 
Fund, Rusty Mills. 

http://www.cbhsaa.net


March 2020 CBH/SAA Magazine Page 21

www.cbhsaa.net

	

	

	
	
	
	 	

 
       Registration- 7:00 am 

Shooting Starts- 9:00 am 
Come early- Gate opens at 6:45am and 

closes wih lock at 9:00am 
 

Rain or Shine 

 
Registration Fees 

*Pre-registration must be  
postmarked by 3/19/20 

                              *Pre-                Day of 
                         Registration         Shoot 
REGISTRATION INCLUDES LUNCH 
Family               $50              $55 
Couples             $45              $50 
Singles               $35              $40 
Youth (under 18)   $15              $20 

             Featuring 3-D Targets 
42 Targets- marked yardage 

2 Arrows- Field Tips Only 
 
 
 
  

 
 
 

 
Coffee, Donuts and Breakfast 
Sandwiches available in the 

morning.  Lunches, snacks and 
beverages available on the range. 

    FUN FOR THE WHOLE FAMILY!!! 
Every child receives an award… 

         For More Information Contact 
           Steve Imrie:  (559) 706-9059 
            Email: imrie_s@yahoo.com 

        Directions to range: 
North on HWY 41- turn left at Blackhawk 
Lodge (Road 207), follow road until you 

reach locked gate where attendant  
will direct you to the range.  

 
NO Guest Camping available on range 

NO smoking allowed on range 
Visit us online at:  

www.maderafieldarchers.com 

Total registration fee $ ____________________    Make check payable to: Madera Field Archers & Bow Hunters 
                                                                                                              Send completed registration and check or money order to:   

                                                           
                                                                                                                                                             

Name of Sender  
__________________________________ 
 Phone number  
__________________________________ 
 Email address  
___________________________________                               
Club  
__________________________________*  
   **You must have a valid NFAA or  
CBH Card to qualify for awards. ** 
Handicap card required to shoot B or C class 
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1.                        
2.                      
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4.                      

Sunday, March 29, 2020	

                                                           LODGING INFORMATION 
         Yosemite RV Resort  
         10% off for Bounty Hunt Shoot participants 
         34094 CA 41, Coarsegold, CA 93614 
         559-683-7855 
	

 Chukchansi Gold Resort Hotel Casino  
 711 Lucky Ln, Coarsegold, CA 93614  
 866-794-6946 (two weeks prior to shoot)  
 Check with Chukchansi for free RV parking 
 
	

          MADERA FIELD ARCHERS  
          c/o Steve and Kim Imrie 

  3170 Hillcrest Court 
Madera, CA 93637 
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Shoot Fees 

              After 4/15/2020 
Family             $60         $75 
Couple             $55         $70 
Adults/Seniors     $35         $50 
Young Adult     $25         $35 
Youth      $20         $30 
Cub             $15         $25  
Sunday Only          $25 
 
Awards in all adult and children classes. 
Guests shoot as one class. No awards for 
guest class. Must have NFAA/CBH cards. 

Rain or Shine – No Refunds 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 General Raffle 
 

For more info: call - (559) 816-7184 
or fresnofieldarchers@gmail.com 

¾ Marked Yardage 
¾ 3D African Animals  
¾ Hand painted and 

paper targets. 
¾ 40 on Saturday 
¾ 20 on Sunday 
¾ Scoring 11-10-8 

Start Times 
Saturday 9:00 
Sunday 8:30 

 

Visit our website at: fresnofieldarchers.com or on 
 

 

Breakfast 
 Saturday & Sunday 

 

Dinner  
Friday & Saturday Night 

 

Lunch on the range 
both days! 

Plenty of Camping! 

The Property adjacent to the Range is 
available for camping or behind the 
Post Office at the Rodeo Grounds 

Dry camping or propane campfires only! 

 

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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CBHͬSAA ϮϬϮϬ 
Tilapia Shoot 

PalŽ Veƌde CŽƵnƚǇ Paƌk 
HighǁaǇ ϳϴ͕ PalŽ Veƌde 

AƉƌil Ϯϱ-Ϯϲ 
HŽƐƚed bǇ CBHͬSAA Small Game ClƵb 
OƉƟŽnal ǁeigh-in͗ SaƚƵƌdaǇ AƉƌil Ϯϱƚh fƌŽm ϱ-ϲ Ɖm 

Final ǁeigh-in͗ SƵndaǇ AƉƌil Ϯϲƚh aƚ ϭϮƉm 
Laƚe ǁeigh-inƐ ǁill nŽƚ be acceƉƚed 

Shoot Fee͗ ΨϮϱ for Adults, ages ϭϱ and under Free 
Add Ψϱ for non CBH members 

AǁaƌdƐ͗ LaƌgeƐƚ TilaƉia͗ ϭƐƚ-ϯƌd Ɖlace͘  Men͕ WŽmen͕ BŽǇƐ and GiƌlƐ 

LaƌgeƐƚ TilaƉia JackƉŽƚ͗ OƉƟŽnal ΨϭϬ bƵǇ-in͕ ϭƐƚ-ϯƌd ƉaǇŽƵƚ 

Make CheckƐ PaǇable ƚŽ͗ CBH Small Game ClƵb 

Send Pƌe-RegiƐƚƌaƟŽn ƚŽ͗ RŽdneǇ YŽƌk͕ ϯϱϳϮϭ Rd͘ ϮϮϰ͕ NŽƌƚh FŽƌk͕ CA͘ ϵϯϲϰϯ 

Pƌe-RegiƐƚeƌ bǇ͗ AƉƌil ϭϬ͕ ϮϬϮϬ 

FŽƌ mŽƌe infŽƌmaƟŽn cŽnƚacƚ͗ RŽdneǇ YŽƌk aƚ ƌǇϲϵbgcΛgmail͘cŽm 

Name MͬF YͬA Shoot 
Fee 

Carp 
Jackpot 

Total 

     Ψ 

     Ψ 

     Ψ 

     Ψ 

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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Straight Arrow Bow Hunters Inc 
Presents 

37th Annual 

and 26th Annual 

May 1st – 3rd, 2020 
The action starts Thursday, April 30th at 8am with our BLIND DRAW TEAM EVENT/FUN SHOOT 

NFAA shooting styles recognized (varies by age class): 
Big Raffle Friday & Saturday
Vendor booths open Thursday afternoon 
8am starting time all days - Shoot rain or shine 
HIGH DRAW & SKYJACKERS WILL BE DISQUALIFIED 
BLM camping available April 24, BLM fee applies 
Reserved Range Camping $175/month - go to SAB 
website to reserve  
25 targets Fri, 25 targets Sat, 20 targets Sun 
2 arrow shoot, scoring 11-10-8 
300 FPS rule & must shoot 3 days for awards 

Freestyle  
Freestyle Limited 
Bowhunter Freestyle 
Freestyle Limited Recurve 
Barebow 
Longbow 
Barebow Recurve 
Traditional 

 
Come shoot at the 101 yard Bigfoot, 

the 88 yard elk herd and 
the 4 yard butterfly 

 

REGISTER ONLINE 
www.straightarrowbowhunters.com 
VISA/MASTER CARD ACCEPTED 

NFAA Marked 3D National Championship 

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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TRAIL SHOOT ENTRY FEES:      
All archers must pay the Trail Shoot fee.  Pre-register by April 16th to get the early bird rate.  Refund 
requests must be received by April 20th, and are subject to a $15 fee.  No refunds after April 26th, 2020. 
 

Age Class Early Bird Rate After April 16th 
ADULT (18+ yrs) $75 $95 
Young Adult (15-17 yrs) $50 $70 
Youth (12-14 yrs) $30 $50 
Cub (8-11 yrs)  $15 $35 
Pee Wee (2-7 yrs)  $10 $30 

 
 
CHAMPIONSHIP DIVISION ENTRY FEES: 
All Championship Division shooters must pay the Trail Shoot fees plus the fees below. 
 
Men and Women Individual entry $150 
Men and Women Team (per archer)** $50 
**All team archers must enter the individual  
 

NFAA TOURNAMENT FEES: 
All archers entering NFAA tournament must pay Trail Shoot fees 
 
Individual $25 
Pro Division   $125 
 

***REGISTER ONLINE by April 16th to get the early bird rate!*** 
www.straightarrowbowhunters.com 

Click on the Western Classic Link to go to the WC Home Page 
REGISTRATION QUESTIONS – reg@straightarrowbowhunters.com 

 
¾ MAXIMUM # of archers for this event is 1,680 – 24 archers per target.  You can 

request a target when you register online, but it is not guaranteed. 
¾ ONSITE registration available only if space allows 
¾ All Trail Shooters will be flighted for awards   
¾ High Draw rules will be enforced by Tournament Officials  

 
Straight Arrow Bow Hunters is located at 9317 Swasey Dr, Redding, CA (No mail accepted at this address) 
GPS coordinates:  40.57928   -122.35681 
 
For additional information:   
Tournament Director Heather Tucker or Jim Waters td@straightarrowbowhunters.com  
Registration info:  Leslie Gilleland (530) 710-3197 
The Bow Rack (530) 243-5181 
Monica Standifer, club President mstandifer2019@gmail.com 
 
Camping will be available on the Range and BLM property across the street.  Check the website in April 
for the camp opening date.  Note: Camping areas will be enforcing quiet hours from 10PM to 5:00AM. 

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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Conejo Valley Archers 

 Annual Pacific Coast 

29th Traditional 
Challenge  

2-Day 50 Targets 3-D Tournament 
Saturday, May 2, 2020 – 30 Targets 

Sunday May 3, 2020 - 20 Targets 
Separate Longbow, Recurve, Selfbow & 

Senior (60+) Divisions (no clickers) 
* NFAA Rules Apply (Quivers OK!) * 

* No Compounds, No Sights *  
* Unmarked Yardage *  

10-8-6 Scoring on 1st Arrow, in case of 
miss, 2nd arrow scores 5-4-3 

* Lunch served on Saturday * 
* Lunch served on Sunday *  

* Snacks & Drinks served all day * 
 

* Shots include a Speed Round & New Pop-up System with Moving Targets * 
 

Saturday Schedule Sunday Schedule 
    
7:00am – 8:30am 
  
1:30 – 3:00pm 
 

Tournament Registration 
Start shooting right after 
$5 Smoker Round (1 arrow) 
Women’s and Men’s Division 
 

7:00am– 8:30am  
  
2:00pm Æ 
 

Tournament Registration 
Start shooting right after 
Score Cards must be turned in 
Awards & Raffles held after  

* Raffle tickets sold, General Raffles * 
* Food & Drinks Solad all day * 

* Clouts – prices posted at clouts * 
* Vendor Trade Show and Sales *  

 

* Raffle tickets sold, General Raffles * 
Shots will include * Speed Round * and new 
* Pop-up Target System * Flying Mosquito “ 

 * Vendor Trade Show and Sales * 
Free Camping available inside our fenced  
area in designated locations.  Donations  

will be accepted, as we have prepaid  
camping fees to the county.  
No Dogs allowed on range 

Additional $37 fee for Camping inside County 
Park (Full RV hookups are available in park).  

The county park charges a  
$4.00 daily parking fee in park. 

Free day parking inside our fenced range. 

Tournament Fees * Directions to Range 

 
118 Freeway East or West to Simi Valley.  Exit Tapo Canyon Road.   
North on Tapo Canyon Road, 3 miles to Tapo Canyon Park 

Non CBH, NFAA or NAA members please add $5 to the fees 
listed below (unless a member of an out of state archery 
organization) 
Adults - $35 Couples - $40 
*Family - $45 Youth - $15 
Seniors (60 +) $30 Cubs - $10 
To only shoot Saturday or Sunday with no awards delete $5 
from original fee. 
* (Includes husband, wife and kids under 18 years old).   

More Information – Call: BOB BOMBARDIER @ 805-217-8896 OR EMAIL BOMBARDIERBOB@HOTMAIL.COM 
JOHN DOWNEY @ 213-922-3899 OR EMAIL TOURNAMENTS@CVARCHERS.COM 

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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CBHͬSAA Sƚaƚe BƌŽadhead 
ChamƉiŽŶƐhiƉ 

SHOOT FEES: CBH MEMBERS 

Adult—$ϰϱ.00 

Husband/Wife—$ϴ0.00 

Young Adult—$30.00 

Youth—$30.00 

Cub—Free 

Non CBH Members add $5 

Dry Camping on Range 

Motels Nearby 

42 3-D Targets each day 

Ethical Hunting Distances 

NŽ CƌŽƐƐbŽǁƐ AllŽǁed 

Sat. shoot starts at ϵ:00 am 

Sun. shoot starts at 8:30 am 

$10 Discount for Pre-Registration per Family 

No Pets or Firepits allowed  

NŽ EǆceƉƟŽŶƐ 
Continental Breakfast both days, Lunch available on the range. NŽ dinner Saturday night 

Non CBH/SAA Members will shoot Guest Class (No Awards).  Membership forms will be available at Registration 

PRE-REGISTRATION OPTIONAL 

PŽƐƚmaƌked bǇ͗ MaǇ ϭ ϮϬϮϬ 

CBHͬSAA͕ NFAA CARDS WILL BE CHECKED AT REGISTRATION 

SeŶd a cŽƉǇ Žf ǇŽƵƌ CBH Žƌ NFAA Caƌd ǁiƚh RegiƐƚƌaƟŽŶ 

CHECKS PAYABLE TO: CBH/SAA 

Send to Sandy McCain: 27ϵ28 Clear Creek Rd. Keene CA ϵ3532 

Name M/F Cub 

11 and 
under  

Youth 

12-14 

Young 
Adult 

15-17 

Adult 

18-64 

Senior 

65 н 

S NS R RC L CBH 
NFAA 
Y/N 

AMT $ 

              

              

              

ShŽŽƟŶg SƚǇleƐ 
S-Sighƚ NS-NŽŶ Sighƚ Rʹ ReleaƐe RC-RecƵƌǀe L-LŽŶgbŽǁ 

Tournament Info and Rules:  Registration Questions: 

Rodney York, 2nd VP Hunting 55ϵ-877-2701  Sandy McCain 661-80ϵ-0ϵ47 

Email: ry6ϵbgc@gmail.com  Email: gary@bgmach.com 

Hosted By: 

CBH/SAA Big Game Club 

May 16-17 2020 

BǇ ƌegiƐƚeƌiŶg fŽƌ ƚhe Sƚaƚe BƌŽadhead ǇŽƵ aƌe agƌeeiŶg ƚŽ fŽllŽǁ ƚhe ƌƵleƐ aŶd ƌegƵlaƟŽŶƐ ǁhich aƌe aǀailable aƚ ǁǁǁ͘cbhƐaa͘Žƌg 

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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CBH-SAA  

STATE FIELD  

CHAMPIONSHIP   
  

 www.cbhsaa.net  June 13th & 14th, 2020  straightarrowbowhunters.com  
  

 Limited breakfast both days- Dry Camping On Range  
Muffins, donuts, coffee  

Sat. Shoot Starts 9:00 am  
Lunch Available at clubhouse Sun. Shoot Starts 8:00 am  

2 Days of Shooting, All NFAA Age Groups, Shooting Styles, and Rules   

1st day 9:00 am, 28 Field and 28 Animal Targets  
   2nd day 8:00 am, 28 Hunter Targets  

Pre-registration Deadline June 8th 
MAIL Registration to: Straight Arrow, P.O. Box 493371, Redding, Ca. 96049-3371  

Make Checks To SAB    REGISTRATION FORM  

Last Name:________________________________ First Name:    
Address:________________________City:____________________ State:_____ Zip:    
 E-Mail:________________________________________Ph:    
                      Adult &Senior Classes    Man & Wife    Young Adult & Youth    Cub        Family  
Pre-Registration:      $30.00                      $45.00                    $15.00                $10.00      $70.00  
  
  
Up to 3 people Per Form  
  
  
     

  
   

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 
                                                

                                                

                                                

                            

           
Pro Style for Adult, Senior, Silver Senior, Master Senior:  Freestyle   
Young Adult, Youth & Cub Styles:  Barebow, Bowhunter Freestyle, Freestyle, Freestyle Limited Recurve ONLY 
Longbow shooters shoot the maximum of 50 yards     **Guest Class $40.00 No awards   
     For more info, contact Daniel Stafford 310-795-1119 or Pam Severtson at mpsevertson@frontiernet.net                                                                

Hosted by   
Straight Arrow Bow Hunters  

9317 Swasey Drive  
Redding, Ca. 96001  

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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California Bowmen Hunters/State Archery Association MEMBERSHIP Application

 Date:______________________________________________________

 Club:______________________________________________________

 Region_____________________________________________________
 Head of Household
 Name:_____________________________________________________

 Address:____________________________________________________

 City/ST/Zip:__________________________________________________

Phone:______________________________________________________
Print Clearly
E-Mail:______________________________________________________
 Amount
    $40 Adult Membership/Head of Household OR…

    $50  Name________________________ Spouse/Family

   (Additional Youth Names can be attached) Under 18
                       Birthdate

  Name_______________________________________  _____________
 
 Name_______________________________________  ______________ 
Youth without parent or
_$20  Name_______________________  ____________

                        Additional Contributions

___  CA Legislative Fund ___CA Hall of Fame

___  CA Archery Foundation (501-3-c Tax deductible)

___  CBH/SSA Range Fund ___ Other

TOTAL: ___________________

PLEASE CHECK ONE :     ___ Assoc. Bowhunter     ___Assoc. Target Membership

Please make your check payable To: CBH/SAA 
Mail to: CBH/SSA Secretary, 7710 Camino Vista; Shingletown; CA 96088 

For more information contact  Pam Severtson, 530-474-3324 
mpsevertson@frontiernet.net

For credit/debit card payment: Call 530-474-3324 or complete below:

Card#_______________________________________________ EXP: ____/____

CV Code (on the back of the card):_________________

Check here _____ if you want the black and white magazine mailed to you via US 
Postal Service.  

In order to complete the State Field, State Target and State Indoor for awards, you 
must belong to NFAA.  NFAA membership includes CBH/SAA and Regional dues.  
Contact NFAA at www.nfaausa.com or call 1-605-260-9279.  

Adult and Youth NFAA members:  In order to compete for awards in the State Field, 
State Target, State Indoor and State Broadhead, you must pay the CBH/SAA 
membership fees as noted above. 
 
A CBH/SSA membership allows you to compete in the State Broadhead, 
3D Unmarked Championship and Small Game Events and allows you to submit 
pictures of you and your big and small game animals to the BIG Game Club Record 
Book.  

You can also complete the membership form and pay online:
Website: www.cbhsaa.net

                                                Revised 11/20/17

CBH/SAA Region NFAA Total

Head of Household or Single 
member Adult

$30.00 $10.00 $40+ $80.00

1st add-on (Spouse or child) $7.00 $- $10+ $17.00

2 or more add ons 0 $5+ each 
child

$5.00

Additional Adults in same 
household

$7.00 $- $40+ $47.00

Youth without Parent or 
guardian

$20.00 $- $15.00 $35.00

Make check payable to : NFAA 800 Archery Lane, Yankton, SD 57078
For credit card payment: Call 1-605-260-9279 or complete information below:
Card Type____________Card#____________________________________________ 
EXP: ____/____CV Code (on the back of the card):______________________
NFAA membership includes the “Archery” magazine.  CBH/SAA publishes a monthly 
magazine also.  It can be read online about the 15th of the month, or will be mailed to 
you if requested. You will receive the link through the email you provide. 
For information contact: Pam Severtson, 530-474-3324 or email: 
mpsevertson@frontiernet.net. .  

Being a member of NFAA/CBH/SAA allows you to compete
in all State & National Championship Tournaments 

Revised 11/20/17

Date:________________________________________

Name (Head of Household):__________________________________

Club/Unattached:__________________________________________

Region__________________________________________________

Address:_________________________________________________

City/ST/Zip:_______________________________/___/____________

Phone:__________________________________________________

Print Clearly: E-Mail:________________________________________

Amount Name
 $80   ____________________________________Head of Household
 $17  ____________________________________ 1st add on(Spouse)

 *Youth (Under 18)             Birthdate
   $5    _____________________________________  _____________
   $5   _____________________________________  _____________
   $5    _____________________________________  _____________
  $47   _______________________________** Adult Child in Household
  $35   _______________________________   Single Youth Member

        TOTAL: _____________________
*List additional members on the back of form.**College students and 
unmarried armed service members count as adults living in household for 
CBH/SSA.  
+NFAA Dues increase effective 11/1/2017 
CBH Dues increase effective 3/1/15

————————————————————————————————————————————————
California Bowmen Hunters & State Archery Association (CBH/SAA)

Region
National Field Archery Association (NFAA) Membership Application

https://www.nfaausa.com

http://www.cbhsaa.net
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Upcoming Shoot Schedule

Note: This schedule is accurate as of the print date, however shoots are added throughout the 
month.  For an up-to-date Schedule please visit www.cbhsaa.net Click “Calendar/Resources

Date Club Event Marked Targets Arrows
3/1/20 San Diego Archers Flying Pig 3D, Range Finder OK No 29 2
3/1/20 Verdugo Hills Archers Wildwoods 3-D Invitational No 42 1

03/07 - 
03/08/20 Woodlake Antelope Archers Broken Arrow Yes 60 2

03/07 - 
03/08/20 Conejo Valley Archers Spring Classic 54 Yes - No

3/7/20 Yahi Bowmen Spring Fling No 28 3
3/8/20 Mojave Archers Traditional Shoot No 25 2
3/8/20 Straight Arrow Bow Hunters Cabin Fever - Spring Warm Up Yes 28 3

03/13 - 
03/15/20 Horseshoe Bend Field Archers IBO Traditional West Coast 

Championship No 60 1

3/15/20 San Diego Archers Field Round Yes 28 4
3/15/20 Yolo Bowmen Oasis Shoot Yes 28 3
3/15/20 Cherry Valley Bowhunters Big Horn Canyo Ranch Shoot No 42 1
03/21 - 

03/22/20 Redwood Bowmen Assn Field Day on the Hill Yes 48 3

3/22/20 Lodi Bowmen Cartoon Classic Yes 42 2
3/22/20 Riverside Archers Club William Tell 3-D Yes 42 1
3/29/20 El Dorado Hills Bowmen Monsoon Madness Yes 28 3
3/29/20 Madera Field Archers Bounty Hunt Yes 42 2

3/29/20 Pasadena Roving Archers 23rd Annual Oak Tree 3D 
Tournament Yes 35-40 1

04/01 - 
08/26/20 Sonoma County Bowmen 3-D League No 14 3

04/04 - 
4/05/20 Break the Barriers BTB & NFAA 3D Open 

International Shoot Yes 102 1

4/4/20 West Valley Bowhunters Unmarked Fun Shoot No 14 2
4/5/20 Mojave Archers Shivering Indian No 42 1
4/5/20 Oranco Bowmen Big Game Shoot No 42 1
4/5/20 San Diego Archers Un-Marked 3D No 28
4/5/20 Horseshoe Bend Field Archers Buffalo 3-D Shoot Yes 28 3
4/5/20 West Valley Bowhunters Spring Shoot Yes 42 2

4/13/20 Briones Archers Monday Night 3D No 16 1
4/18/20 San Diego Archers Animal Round - Saturday Yes 28 3
4/19/20 San Francisco Archers Pacific Traditional Rendezvous No 40 2
4/19/20 Maya Archers Around the World Shoot Yes 42 2
4/20/20 Briones Archers Monday Night 3D No 16 1
04/25 - 

04/26/20 CBH/SAA - Small Game Club Tilapia Shoot No

04/25 - 
04/26/20 Fresno Field Archers Safari Yes 60 2

4/26/20 Sonoma County Bowmen Ultimate Bowhunt Yes 28 3
4/27/20 Briones Archers Monday Night 3D No 16 1

http://www.cbhsaa.net
http://www.cbhsaa.net
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Thank You for your Donations to the CBHSAA Legislative Defense Fund!
By Robert Moore- Legislative Coordinator

I want to thank those that have donated funds to our Legislative Defense Fund.  With your donations, your 
Legislative Team, representing the six DFG Regions, can attend important meetings and react to issues that 
are impacting our sport.  We can also meet our Financial Obligations to Gaines and Associates who represent 
us in the state capital, at all DFG meetings, and up and down the state when and where needed.  Their goals 
are to promote wildlife conservation and protect our archery and hunting heritage within the state political 
system.  However, we are, and always will be, responsible for all costs over and above their obligation to us.  
That is, when CBH/SAA has to retain a legal team to protect us and our sport, it will be at our expense.  This is 
why your donations are so important to the Legislative Defense Fund in any amount you can afford. Again, I 
would like to thank those listed below in addition to those that donated previously for their support.   

JOIN TODAY!        www.cbhsaa.net             JOIN TODAY! 

THANK YOU THANK YOU

THIS MONTH’S DONATIONS INCLUDE:
ARCHERY CLUBS, REGIONS, ORGANIZATIONS AND BUSINESSES: 

ORANGE BELT FIELD ARCHERS $2500, MISSION TRAIL BOWHUNTER ASSOCIATION $500
CENTRAL CALIFORNIA BOWMEN $100

INDIVIDUALS:
 AMANDA DUCHARDT $50, NEIGHBOURS $100,STANLEY KOLODZIE $10, JACK CRAWLEY $10

DON REITER $25

http://www.cbhsaa.net
http://www.cbhsaa.net
http://www.cbhsaa.net
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